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AN EXCELLENT QUARTER…BUT WILL IT LAST?
Volume VIII, Number 2 July, 2001

We believe the odds are good.

The second quarter of 2001 provided very welcome
positive results after more than a year of stock price
deflation in all market segments.  Most of this performance
occurred early in the quarter with a very strong April.  May
showed relatively flat results and June took back big
chunks of the earlier gains.

The early part of July continued that end-of-quarter
retrenchment.  So, it's far from clear that stock markets
have achieved a durable rebound from the declines that
began early last year.  Corporate earnings disappointments
make nearly daily news and the unemployment rate has
continued to rise.  Still, we remain optimistic about the
probabilities from this point.  While it is premature to firmly
mark the second quarter as the start of the investment
recovery, we are convinced that prospects are brighter than
many people fear.

The continued effort by the Federal Reserve to reduce
interest rates, combined with the stimulative impact of tax
reductions (even though small at this stage) seems to us to
make a good case for expecting at least modest, real
economic growth.  Meanwhile, the bad news of corporate

earnings may well be exaggerated, as companies
compress all weaknesses into the current - ironically,
forgiving - environment so that subsequent recovery looks
that much better.  And, some investors may be
overreacting.  Due to the new SEC Regulation FD,
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requiring no early information to favored analysts,
companies are still learning how to give bad news to this
new, on average less sophisticated audience.  Further,
despite the headline value of recent, constant layoff
announcements, actual unemployment remains
extraordinarily low by all historical standards - except of
course, the stunningly low rates that applied during the
super-heated high tech/internet bubble of 1999 and very
early 2000.

Perhaps investors, generally, had quickly become so
accustomed to such exceptionally good economic and
investment market performance that, now, anything less
than that near perfection seems a major decline.  As we had
tried to quell the sometimes excessive investment
enthusiasm of the pre-correction era, we now sometimes
need to provide an encouraging long-term perspective on
the probably good portfolio performance ahead.

BUT, WHAT ABOUT THOSE OVERSEAS INVESTMENTS?

Overseas stock positions continue to require special
mention.  As we discuss in detail in Manager Watch, below,
we have made a change in the implementation tactics for
our clients' overseas strategies by selecting a new fund -
and reconfirming a target management style - for a major
portion of these commitments.

Even with strong performance in local currencies, returns to
US investors were comparatively modest this quarter as
they struggled against the very stiff head-wind of a
strengthening dollar.  During the quarter, the euro declined
3.5% against the increasingly robust dollar.  Many overseas
commitments thus continue to disappoint, at least relatively.
We have been part of the mainstream professional
investment consensus that results, particularly for the euro,
would have been better by now.  We, of course, can't predict
when the scales will tip in favor of non-US stocks, but we
are confident that they will do so…at some point…even
though recent policy actions within the European
Community indicate that the economic liberation there will
be slower than most commentators expected.  It may be
helpful to recall that as recently as 1999, overseas
securities far outperformed domestic alternatives.

Meanwhile, the stubbornly high value of the dollar is no
clear blessing for even US-based investments.  It has
impeded efforts to spur domestic economic growth by
making our exports very expensive and imports cheap.  The
resulting trade deficit is not sustainable forever.  A gradual
softening of the dollar would be better than a sudden
collapse.  But either way, investments measured in foreign
currencies will have an advantage.

CAPITAL MARKETS EXPECTATIONS

We continue to carefully study what our clients' expectations
should be for overseas as well as domestic investment
markets, going forward from here.  We share the views of
most respected commentators that long-term future results
will not be (cannot be) quite so strong as investors have

enjoyed over most of the past few decades (especially the
1990's).  We anticipate that the conclusions of our study will
cause us and our clients to be less ambitious in our
expectations about long-range investment performance.
We don't expect, however, that that recognition will likely
change many clients' actual portfolio strategies to any
significant extent.  No one forecasts that lower expected
returns will change the fundamental relationship between
risk and return that has always driven rational investment
behavior.  You needn't fear that you are embarked on a
fundamentally erroneous bet; the positive relationship of
risk and return will endure.  Consequently, in some cases,
an expectation of generally reduced absolute returns could
even call for accepting more investment risk…in hopes of
achieving needed or desired levels of return.  We will be
working closely with clients to make any necessary
adjustments in those probably few cases where it may turn
out to be appropriate.

Tim Kochis, Editor

ACTIVE MANAGEMENT STRATEGIES

FOR VOLATILE MARKETS

As an investment manager, we believe, of course, that
clients are better off hiring us to manage their portfolios.  We
bring objectivity, dispassion, and professional attention to
the process, systematically reviewing client portfolios and
investment opportunities on an ongoing basis.  As a result,
we believe that we can deliver superior performance, net of
costs, over the long term.

About two years ago, we made it easier for clients to
evaluate this expectation by using very low cost Vanguard
index funds as benchmarks for our fund selections and
publishing the results of these benchmark funds in our
quarterly Investment Commentary.

A review of returns for our actively managed funds over the
past three years (from the 3rd quarter of 1998 through the
2nd quarter of 2001) illustrates an important but, largely
unexplored notion.  Active management in "long-only"

Thank You!

We deeply appreciate our clients' generosity in
responding to our recent survey regarding our
service offerings and client satisfaction.  We received
a greater than 50% response and we are very
gratified to have been given a very high overall
satisfaction rating.  We also learned some valuable
lessons about how we can improve and add to our
services.  We will provide more detail to all of our
clients soon; right now, we're in the process of
responding to the specific comments we received.

We encourage our clients to have very high
expectations of us.  We remain committed to meeting
all of those expectations and exceeding them where
we can.



mutual funds, if successful, tends to outperform in up
markets (defined by positive benchmark returns) and has
difficulty not underperforming in down markets.  This
means that the pain of a down market is less likely to be
offset by an actively managed fund's superior performance.
It is more likely to be made worse: salt into an open wound.

The flip side of that, however, is very good news for our
clients as long-term investors.  Everyone, appropriately,
expects that markets will go up a good deal more often than
they go down.  Consequently, our clients can expect that
we will have selected successful actively managed funds
that will more likely outperform their related index
benchmarks a good deal more often than they
underperform.  While the satisfaction some investors feel
from positive returns is not as great as the pain they feel
during downturns, the net financial (if not always psychic)
result should be an outperformance of the related positive
benchmark.  The goal, as always, is to make sure you are
invested in the market during the positive periods.  

Reviewing Our Past Performance

We reviewed returns over the past 12 quarters for the six
asset classes where we extensively use active
management (three overseas classes-large cap, small cap,
and emerging markets; and three domestic classes - large
cap value, small cap growth and small cap value) - 72
quarterly return data points in all.  Over those 72 total
possibilities, 33 of the benchmark returns were negative
and only 39 were positive, reflecting the general market
weakness over much of that recent past.  As the logic of
this discussion would predict, outperformance by our
managers occurred 59% of the time in benchmark up
markets, but only 41% of the time in down markets.  

The pattern is not absolute but rather a tendency.  For
example, in 1999, a year in which the small cap value
benchmark split its returns (two positive quarters and two
negative) our four small cap value managers beat the
benchmark in 13 out of 16 (4 quarters x 4 funds)
opportunities.  Last year, that benchmark index was
positive every quarter, but our funds only managed to
outperform 4 times out of the 16 possibilities.  So far, in
2001, the benchmark again split - first quarter down,
second quarter up, but our managers outperformed in 6 of
the 8 opportunities.  

Given the preponderance of negative benchmark returns
across most asset classes in the last 18 months (especially
the five quarters ended March 31, 2001), clients who have
engaged our firm since the beginning of 2000 have
especially suffered the downside of active management.
Better results should be ahead.  The current quarter, for
example, in which all asset class benchmarks were positive
was, predictably we believe, more kind to active managers.
11 out of 16 actively managed funds outperformed their
benchmarks this quarter.  

Safe Havens in a Storm

Actively managed funds are less likely to provide shelter in
poor markets than investors might hope.  Then, where does
one seek shelter in volatile markets?  "Alternative"
investments-the hottest topic in financial planning and
investment management circles these days.  Expect to
encounter them more and more in the popular media in the
months to come.  Of the many to choose from, an "absolute
return" portfolio presents one attempt to provide both calm
during storms and good absolute performance in positive
or negative markets.  Our own absolute return fund, Kochis
Global Diversified Investors, LP, is designed to be an
excellent choice for a portion of clients' portfolios, where
the client can tolerate both illiquidity and a relatively high
exposure to taxes related to the funds' investment
activities.  

No Market Timing

A "technique" that we do not promote but that consistently
tempts many investors is market timing: attempting to move
out of the market during (or better, before) the down cycles
and get back into them in time to take advantage of the
upswings.  We have preached, at length and often, about
the numerous improbable factors that must come together
to make market timing actually work.  We won't repeat that
sermon here.  (But feel free to call us if you would like a
refresher.)

A variation on this theme that feels less like market timing,
and sounds more respectable, is changing an asset
allocation.  In the face of rising market volatility and,
especially, a stint of negative returns, some investors
decide to reassess their presumably durable asset
allocation and conclude that they don't have the appetite
for exposures they once had found attractive.  We try to
maintain discipline in revising clients' asset allocations only
in response to a change in clients' financial objectives or
financial resources , rather than just in response to current
market conditions.   

Usually the best course, but often the least appealing, is
simply to stay put.  If one is confident that, over the long
run, markets will post positive returns, and that actively
managed funds are likely to outperform index
benchmarks…in most asset classes, most of the
time…patience is the virtue to cultivate.

Kacy Gott
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10-Year Anniversary

2001 marks 10 years of our doing business as
Kochis Fitz.  Please plan to join us in celebrating this
anniversary at a reception on Wednesday evening,
October 3rd, at the San Francisco Museum of
Modern Art.
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THE FED KEEPS CUTTING

The Federal Reserve cut the federal funds rate by another
twenty-five basis points (.25%) just at the end of the quarter
(June 27th) to 3.75%, and also lowered the discount rate to
3.25% in its latest move to foster an expansionary
monetary environment.  This was the sixth time this year
that the Fed has lowered rates.  (The federal funds rate is
the rate banks charge to lend their excess reserves
overnight to other banks.  The discount rate is the rate that
banks pay for borrowing money directly from the Fed.)
Since surprising financial markets with a fifty basis point cut
on January 3rd of this year, the Fed has engineered the
most rapid easing of policy in history: reducing both the
federal funds rate and the discount rate by 2.75% in just six
months.  And most observers think the Fed will slice
another 25 basis points off the fed funds rate at the next
Federal Open Market Committee (FOMC) meeting on
August 21st.  

The synchronous and parallel reduction of both the federal
funds rate and the discount rate is a rather unique
maneuver by the Fed.  The Fed often adjusts the federal
funds rate to influence changes in market rates of interest
(for example, the prime rate and margin rates), the money
supply, and free bank reserves.  The size and frequency of
these recent changes speak a great deal about the
intensity of the Fed's intention.  And, since changes in the
discount rate are far less common, many Fed watchers
view such changes as emphatic signals about the intensity
as well as the durability of the Fed's monetary policy
change.  By rapidly reducing both the funds rate and the
discount rate, the Fed seems to be signaling an aggressive
change toward a very accommodating monetary posture.  

The Fed's goal is to help revive the economy by putting
more liquidity into the hands of consumers and businesses
by reducing interest costs, providing banks with more free
reserves to lend, and, perhaps most importantly, signaling
the markets that it believes that inflation is well contained.
Convincing long-term bond market participants that
prospective inflation is under control appears to be taking
longer than the Fed was probably hoping it would.  While
the Fed has been easing, long-term interests have actually
increased since the start of the year.  The table below
displays the upward movement of yields on two key fixed-
income securities: 10-year and 30-year US Treasury bonds
(despite the fact that demand for the disappearing 30-year
bond should be increasing its price…and reducing its
yield).

12/29/2000 6/29/2001 Difference

10-Yr. Bond 5.12% 5.42% + .30%

30-Yr. Bond 5.46% 5.75% + .29%

Higher long-term bond yields make it less attractive for
households to refinance mortgages or for businesses to
refinance or issue new debt; and they increase the
attractiveness of bonds versus stocks from a relative

valuation standpoint.  Consequently, the Fed's actions have
yet to lead to the gains in economic output, employment,
and business investment that the Fed is ultimately hoping
to foster.  Nonetheless, we're confident that the Fed is
keenly aware that in matters of monetary policy, patience is
indeed a virtue.

From a historical perspective, the pattern of longer-term
interest rate behavior displayed above is quite common.
There is solid research demonstrating that yields on long-
term bonds typically do rise during the initial months of a
change to an expansionary monetary environment.
Researchers have surmised that bond investors' inflation
expectations lag behind the Fed's.  Applying this insight to
current circumstances seems plausible because inflation
did increase at a 3.6% rate for the twelve months through
May 31, 2001, and concerns about spiraling energy price
inflation were widespread through the first half of the year.  

The upshot is that if long-term bond investors become
convinced that inflation is indeed under control, then
declining long-term interest rates could significantly help
bolster economic growth in the second half of the year.  On
that score, recent energy price declines, soft labor markets,
and weak general business conditions point toward lower
inflation.  Since changes in monetary policy appear to
operate with a lag of nine to twelve months, the good news
is that the economy has probably not yet reaped all the
benefits of the Fed's policy stance that began just six
months ago.  Moreover, the recently enacted tax cut should
provide, by the fourth quarter if not sooner, further stimulus
to consumer spending that should help ensure a stronger
holiday shopping season.  Consequently, most economists
forecast the economy to show substantial improvement
later this year.  

Lastly, and perhaps best of all, history indicates that an
accommodative Fed has been…on average and over
time…a very positive development for long-term equity
investors.  Recent research by the Association for
Investment Management and Research (AIMR) examined
equity performance during the prior 11 expansionary
monetary periods since 1960.  In each of those periods,
inflation-adjusted stock returns were positive over the
course of the expansive monetary period.  Moreover, the
average annualized return during expansionary periods
was 19.7% compared to just 4.5% during the 10 restrictive
monetary policy periods since 1960.  Moreover, returns
during expansionary periods were also less volatile.  The
researchers concluded that there is a systematic pattern
between security prices and monetary conditions, and that
expansive monetary periods have consistently provided an
attractive investment environment for stocks.  

While there is no guarantee that the future will resemble
the past (and we certainly don't expect near-term market
performance as strong as the 19.7% average performance
achieved in the 11 expansions since 1960), it is
nevertheless reassuring to know that economic logic and
history suggest that the Fed is currently laying the



groundwork for a recovery in business conditions and in the
stock market.  So, even though the broad US stock market
is off approximately 9% since the Fed began easing short-
term rates, we are optimistic that past patterns will reassert
themselves, especially if long-term interest rates decline
from current levels.

Tom Tracy

MANAGER WATCH

We have initiated a few changes with this edition of
Manager Watch.  First, we have changed the name of this
segment of our Commentary from Fund Watch to Manager
Watch.  We have done so to better reflect the nature of our
role in managing our clients' assets.  We do not simply pick
funds based on performance data.  In addition, where we
can, we pursue a lengthy review process of the fund's
management , involving face-to-face meetings, conference
calls, and office visits.  A fund's performance is contingent
upon the investment philosophy and actions of its individual
managers.  Once we have invested in a fund, any change
in the individuals managing the fund or any shift in
investment approach may be cause for withdrawal from the
fund.  More on this kind of action below.

Secondly, this edition of Manager Watch will initiate a
rotating commentary on the management of various
categories of funds that we have chosen for our clients.
Due to our decision to replace one of the funds within the
category, we begin this quarter with a review of the three
funds that represent the Developed Overseas Large Cap
asset class.  

Developed Overseas Large Capitalization Equity

As part of our on-going investment monitoring, we have
made a revision to our developed overseas holdings.  We
decided to drop Deutsche International Equity Fund from
clients' portfolios because an opportunity arose to add a
dedicated value manager.  We had originally selected
Deutsche in part to balance the aggressive growth bias of
the other two funds we hold within that category.  However,
with the general flock to growth equities, in the US and
overseas, over the past few years, so went the investment
style of this fund.  Its performance joined its companions
when the market retreated.  In keeping with our desire to
maintain diversification within clients' portfolios, we
investigated the opportunity to add a clearly and
predictably value-oriented fund to the mix.  Following
extensive interviews with the managers and other research
of several good alternatives, including Oakmark
International and Nations International Value , we
decided upon Longleaf Partners International as the
replacement fund.  We detail below the attributes of
Longleaf that guided our decision to use it in clients'
portfolios.  In addition, we outline aspects of the two
Developed Overseas funds that we choose to retain in our
clients' portfolios, Janus Overseas and Artisan
International.

JANUS OVERSEAS:  Three year compound return:  6.6%

Investment Strategy and Process

Helen Young Hayes has led the Janus Overseas fund since
its inception in 1994.  Brent Lynn, who had been an
emerging markets analyst with Janus, joined her as co-
manager last December, replacing Laurence Chang who
continues to co-manage the Janus Worldwide Fund with
Hayes.

Hayes and Lynn take a bottom-up approach to stock
picking.  They look at individual companies to identify
strong, growing companies regardless of a particular
allocation by country or geographic region.  As Hayes puts
it, "I invest one company at a time, regardless of country."  

Before selecting a company in which to invest, Hayes, Lynn
and their team of analysts examine a company's business
model, financial strengths, business franchise, and
management.  In addition, they examine competitors,
suppliers, and customers to develop their own estimates of
company earnings.  Hayes and Lynn do take into account
macroeconomic factors, such as political stability and GDP
growth (or lack thereof), when evaluating companies, but
only to the extent that it affects an otherwise attractive
company.  As Lynn has said, "You can uncover what you
think is the best company in the world, but if it's fighting
against an impossible environment, it isn't necessarily a
good investment." 
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Trading Activity

Kochis Fitz trades at "institutional" volume levels,
which means we are assessed lower charges and
are able to pass these savings on to our clients.  We
have also been able to negotiate waiver of many
fees that would otherwise apply.  Still, trading is done
relatively infrequently in clients' accounts.  We
transact only when necessary to keep the portfolio in
line with each client's desired asset allocation, to
replace a fund that has drifted from its original
purpose or performance, to capture tax losses, or to
raise cash as needed.  If you ever have any question
on any trades or on any transaction fees charged to
your account, do not hesitate to call us.

Investment Policy For Kochis Fitz Staff

In view of all the recent press about conflicts of
interest among investment professionals, we think it
may be helpful to remind you of our long-standing
employee policies in this regard.  All employees and
shareholders of Kochis Fitz are required to follow an
investment strategy that uses the funds or managers
we employ for our clients.  No one is permitted to
trade in advance of clients and no one may trade in
the securities of companies in which any of our
clients are officers or directors except when a 16b
insider of such a company is permitted to transact.
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Although these managers agree that company valuations
do matter, they don't even try to euphemize their approach
as GARP ("growth at a reasonable price").  If they like a
company and it meets their investment criteria, they will buy
it, even paying a premium to acquire the potential for long-
term growth.  In this, they are in stark contrast to the rigid
valuation discipline of the Longleaf team.

According to Hayes and Lynn, widespread over-ordering of
tech inventory and then the rapid constriction of capital
markets quickly deflated the "overstated" growth in the
technology and telecommunications sectors in which they
have invested heavily.  Their response has been to shift
within rather than to abandon this field.  They have sold
some or all of their positions in Alcatel, Ericsson, Furukawa
Electric and JDS Uniphase while adding to their positions
in NTT DoCoMo (Japanese Wireless Service Provider) and
China Mobile (Chinese wireless service provider).  In
addition, they have added new companies to their portfolio
including Embraer (Brazilian regional jet manufacturer),
Reckitt Benkiser (European household products company),
Serono (Swiss biotech company) and Michael Page (UK
recruitment firm).

Why We Like This Fund

Notwithstanding its weakness in the 2000 worldwide
technology crash, Janus Overseas remains a key
component of our overseas portfolios because of its
superior long-term performance, consistent management
style, and low expense levels for an actively managed
overseas fund.  Limiting some of the overseas currency
exposure, they hedge about 50% of their portfolio against
the euro and the yen.  

Although closed to the general public since 1998, Kochis
Fitz has preferential access to this fund for its clients.  We
are, nevertheless, keeping a close eye on asset growth and
manager stability at Janus, our concerns being that they
may not be able to effectively execute their strategy if they
get very much larger or if some of the rumors of career
unrest turn out to be true.

ARTISAN INTERNATIONAL: Three year compound return:  13.6%

Even as the bear prowls in stock markets around the world,
Mark Yockey's Artisan International Fund still manages to
outperform its benchmark and most of its peers.  We credit
the fund's excellent track record to Yockey's focus on
identifying companies that he believes are best positioned
to capitalize on the improving general, long-term political
and economic world environment.

Although Artisan International Fund entered 2001
overweighted in disappointing European financial and
media stocks, Yockey's focus on companies with superior
earnings potential guided him to a number of stocks that
have performed exceptionally well.  One of Yockey's top
picks this year is Honda, which has posted a double-digit
gain so far this year despite the Japanese market's
generally poor performance.

Investment Strategy and Process

Mark Yockey's disciplined method of picking stocks puts
Artisan International in a great position to capitalize on a
recovering world economy.  Yockey seeks companies that
have a strong industry presence, a sustainable annual
growth of 10% to 40%, an effective management team, and
most of all, a reasonable valuation.  Using these criteria,
Yockey and his team of analysts construct a diversified
portfolio across different sectors and countries through a
highly selective process.  Yockey typically limits each
holding to less than 5% of assets to help enhance
diversification and lower investment risk.  Because of its
bottom-up methodology in selecting stocks, the fund does
not attempt to mimic the capitalization-weighted
compositions of the EAFE benchmark.  

As the world economy picks up steam, Yockey expects to
return his focus to the financial services sector (including
insurance companies) and media companies.  Yockey
believes that the financial services sector is poised to
capitalize on the shifting retirement plan and individual
savings patterns in Europe.  He also believes that
European financial services firms will benefit from the
increasing trend of consolidation in the industry.  One of
Artisan International's top holdings is UniCredito Italiano,
one of Italy's largest banking institutions, with over $150
billion in assets, some 3,500 branches and about 60,000
employees.  Yockey believes that UniCredito is in a position
to dramatically boost its growth as it expands into mutual
fund management, private banking, and custodian
activities.

Yockey also likes the long-term potential of the
restructuring media sector despite a short-term slowdown
in advertising spending after an exceptionally strong year in
2000.  

Why We Like This Fund

We believe that the short-term correction of market
valuation should not eclipse Yockey's excellent long-term
track record, as demonstrated throughout his tenure with
Artisan International Fund and his previous stint at United
International Growth Fund.  The Artisan fund outperformed
89% of its rivals in 1999's rally, thanks to Yockey's
technology and telecommunication picks.  

We believe that Mark Yockey adds further advantage by
buying small- and mid-cap stocks.  Smaller cap holdings
tend to track their local market more closely than their
larger, global industry brethren and thus add a greater
diversification benefit for US investors than a large cap only
fund can do.  

Due to a NASDAQ outage on June 29th, many
securities were not immediately accurately priced.
Statements we are now sending to our clients reflect
what we believe are accurate prices but may not
perfectly match custodians’ statements.



3 Years
2nd Quarter 12 Months Annualized

2001 to 6/30/01 to 6/30/01

* Kochis Global Diversified Investors, L.P. Not Yet Available

Index Benchmark Index: S&P 500
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Index 500 5.8% -14.9% 3.9%

iShares 5.8% -14.9% N/A
* Schwab 500 5.8% -14.9% 3.7%
* Schwab 1000 6.5% -14.2% 4.1%

SPDR 5.8% -14.9% 3.8%

Value Style Benchmark Index: S&P 500/BARRA Value
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Value Index Fund 4.4% 7.9% 6.0%

Berkshire Hathaway 6.0% 29.0% -4.0%
* DFA Large Cap Value 7.6% 30.5% 6.9%
* DFA Tax Managed Marketwide Value 7.3% 31.2% N/A

Benchmark Index: MSCI EAFE
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Total International Stock Fund 0.1% -23.5% -0.7%

Growth Style
Artisan International 2.3% -24.7% 13.6%

* Janus Overseas [Closed] 1.6% -32.4% 6.6%

Value Style 
Longleaf Partners International 6.0% 29.6% N/A

Growth Style Benchmark Index: S&P Small Cap 600/BARRA Growth
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Small Cap Growth Index Fund 14.7% -7.5% 5.9%

Brazos/JMIC Small Cap Growth 15.7% -2.3% 10.3%
Navellier Aggressive Growth 16.1% -12.3% 12.8%

Value Style Benchmark Index: S&P Small Cap 600/BARRA Value
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Small Cap Value Index Fund 13.0% 30.0% 8.1%

* AXA Rosenberg US Small Cap 13.2% 15.3% 6.7%
* DFA Tax Managed 5-10 Value 15.4% 29.0% N/A
* DFA US 6-10 Value 16.9% 27.3% 9.9%
* Longleaf Partners Small-Cap [Closed] 9.2% 21.8% 8.4%

Benchmark Index: MSCI Small Cap Emerging Markets
Benchmark Fund: DFA International Small Company Portfolio 6.2% -8.2% 3.1%

* Liberty Acorn International -1.8% -28.4% 5.7%

Benchmark Index: MSCI Select Emerging Markets Free
Benchmark Fund: Vanguard Emerging Markets Index Fund 8.6% -20.9% 4.4%

* Oppenheimer Developing Markets 2.4% -13.8% 14.3%
* SSgA Emerging Markets 7.2% -22.8% 4.2%

T. Rowe Price Emerging Markets 6.7% -26.5% 4.5%

* PREFERENTIAL ACCESS THROUGH KOCHIS FITZ Sources: Wall Street Journal, SSgA, Barclays Global Investors
Returns are stated net of managers’ fees, but not before Kochis Fitz fees.

QUARTERLY RESULTS: 2ND QUARTER 2001

CLASSIC HEDGE

LARGE CAP: DOMESTIC

SMALL CAP: DOMESTIC

SMALL CAP: DEVELOPED OVERSEAS

LARGE CAP: DEVELOPED OVERSEAS

EMERGING MARKETS
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LONGLEAF PARTNERS INTERNATIONAL

Investment Strategy and Process

Longleaf Partners International applies the same
disciplined, well-honed investment process that guides our
longtime client holding, Longleaf Small-Cap, and all other
Longleaf funds.  Led by co-managers Mason Hawkins and
Andrew McDermott, the Longleaf team employs a classic
"Graham & Dodd"-style fundamental valuation approach to
identify undervalued companies selling for 60% or less of
their appraised intrinsic worth.  The team develops their
appraisal through a variety of conservative quantitative
models, plus extensive communication with corporate
management, suppliers, and competitors.

Attractive valuation is only one aspect of Longleaf's
screening process.  They also seek growing businesses
with sustainable competitive advantages, strong balance
sheets and pricing power.  Corporate management must be
comprised of capable and experienced operators who can
run the business profitably and build shareholder value
over time.  Moreover, management must have much of
their personal net worth tied to the success of the business.

The consequence of this exhaustive process is that
Longleaf International will typically add fewer than a half-
dozen names to the portfolio each year, despite having
examined well over 200 companies.  Once added, the fund
usually holds a stock for several years until the market
finally realizes the company's true value and bids the stock
up to Longleaf's appraisal of its value.  Longleaf keeps the
portfolio very concentrated - typically between 15 and 25
stocks (dramatically more concentrated than Artisan or
Janus) - so that the managers and analysts can remain in
close contact with the management of the portfolio
companies and continuously reevaluate their appraisal.

Unlike many funds that invest overseas, Longleaf Partners
International seeks to hedge all currency risk, so that the
shareholders' return is solely a reflection of the underlying
stocks and is not influenced by currency fluctuations. 

Why We Like This Fund

There is nothing fundamentally unique about the deep-
value approach that Longleaf employs.  Many managers
promise this approach.  Few deliver like Longleaf.  In our
view, Longleaf distinguishes itself through a combination of
unrelenting discipline, organizational stability, and a
shareholder orientation that borders on fanaticism.  Few
"value" managers insist on buying companies at no more
than 60 cents on the dollar in an uncompromising approach
to finding mispriced companies.  By buying well-run
companies at low values, Longleaf managers reason that
the investor has potential for very large appreciation, with a
very wide margin of safety that protects capital.

Compounding this advantage is the managers' willingness
to concentrate the portfolio in a quite small number of their
highest conviction ideas.  This enables the managers to
truly understand the few businesses they own and work
closely with corporate management to refine their appraisal
of the unrealized value in the company.  This concentration
sometimes leads to greater short-term volatility and periods
when the fund is out-of-sync with its peers.  However, over
time, this approach has led to a notable consistency of
performance across market environments.

Of course, a mutual fund is only as good as its
management team, which is another reason we are
impressed with Longleaf.  Mason Hawkins has been
practicing and refining his approach for over 25 years,
making him one of the longest-tenured investment
managers in the country.  Moreover, he has built an
exceptionally stable and deep organization that ensures
the fund will continue to prosper even after his own
eventual retirement.

Everyone at Longleaf shares the fundamental conviction
that investing is a partnership between Longleaf and the
fund investors, and this principle is evident in their actions.
They have shown a willingness to close funds to new
investors - at the expense of their own management fees -
if it benefits existing shareholders.  Most notably, to ensure
that its employees' interests are fully aligned with
shareholders', Longleaf prohibits employees from owning
any equities or funds other than the four Longleaf funds.
Moreover, Longleaf's employees and owners constitute the
largest single shareholder group in the four funds.  We
know of no other fund organization with as substantial a
commitment to its shareholders.

Longleaf International opened to investors only in 1999, so
its track record (up 29.6% over the past twelve months),
while very impressive, is not lengthy.  However, Longleaf's
uncompromising and focused investment approach and
commitment to shareholder value has proven itself over
time in their three other funds, all of which stand among the
most successful in their respective categories.  We expect
that Longleaf Partners International will follow in the
footsteps of its distinguished siblings.

Andrew Chou, Brett Gookin,
Greg Schick, and John Tornes
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MANAGER WATCH
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Toll-Free Number

Effective immediately, please feel free to use 
866-394-0394 to contact our general office line.
From there, you can connect to individual lines.
Direct dial numbers for all of our staff members
remain the same.


